
Letter to Hong Kong by Dr Sarah Liao,
Secretary for the Environment, Transport and Works

June 26, 2004

Dear Mimi (sister),
When I took up this job as the Secretary for the Environment, Transport and Works, I remember you asking me: “Sarah, after having been an environmentalist for almost half of your life time pressing for more to be done to protect our environment, you are now the director of a policy bureau looking after this portfolio.  How do you feel about that?”

Well, the major difference is that before I took up this job I felt that I had a personal responsibility and mission to push for environmental protection policies; now I am in a position where I can actively shape the government’s environment agenda by formulating environmental protection policies and laws.  Of course I will try to put in place the environmental principles that I have long been advocating.  However, given that I am now the custodian of the government’s environment portfolio I also need to strike the right balance between competing interests when making any policy decisions.  That’s because we need to ensure that policies relating to environmental protection, as well as economic and social development, can all meet our goal of sustainable development.


You know that one environmental principle which I strongly believe in and hope to put into practice is the “polluter-pays” principle. Environmental protection policy involves the right allocation of resources. All acts of pollution carry a cost, whether they are to be borne by polluters or by the society as a whole.  Experience has shown that one peculiar aspect about waste management is that the more the government spends on this area, the more waste people will generate. This is simply because, in such circumstances, members of the public do not regard waste reduction and disposal as their own responsibility.  They consider it a problem for the government to resolve.  Put it another way, the government is paying from the public purse, of which each and every penny comes from the taxpayers, to encourage the public to generate waste.  On the other hand, if members of the public were required to pay from their own purse for the treatment and disposal of the waste that they generated, they would certainly think twice before producing such waste.


Hong Kong is unique amongst leading economies in not having any sort of waste disposal charges. The result is that every day, the taxpayers contribute more than $2 million to subsidise waste producers, and about 40% of the waste that the waste producers generate is construction waste.  This is clearly unfair.


Even if we put aside the cost consideration, the problem is still just as serious.  Land is scarce and valuable in Hong Kong.  Our three existing landfills are expected to be filled up in seven to 11 years.  It will be extremely difficult to identify suitable sites for new landfills. So there is a pressing need to minimize and recycle waste.


Experience overseas has shown that waste disposal charging is a very effective way to reduce waste.  South Korea has reduced waste by 30% since it implemented a landfill charging scheme in 1995. Taipei did even better, reducing waste by 40% after introducing a charging scheme in 2002.  I expect that the implementation of a construction and demolition waste disposal charge in Hong Kong would also lead to a reduction of construction and demolition waste.

The Waste Disposal (Amendment) (No.2) Bill 2003 is scheduled for second reading debate and third reading in the Legislative Council next week.  The Bill provides financial incentives for waste producers to reduce construction waste and carry out sorting to facilitate recycling of construction waste.  If the Bill is passed, we plan to implement the construction waste disposal charging scheme, which is in line with the ‘polluter-pays’ principle next year.

The “polluter-pays” principle, like other environmental protection policies, is an integral part of sustainable development. Policy decisions on the environment do have far-reaching implications although the impact may take some time to be realized or noticed.  That’s why, when deciding on our environmental protection policies, we must have a far-sighted vision and base our decisions on the best scientific evidence available.
A good example is the consultation exercise which we have just launched on Stage 2 of the Harbour Area Treatment Scheme (HATS). What we are trying to do is to forge a consensus on the best way forward to improve the water quality of Victoria Harbour in the long term.  We will also consult the public on the findings of studies and trials conducted on options recommended by the International Review Panel including the treatment technologies and the proposed phased approach for implementing HATS Stage 2.

Victoria Harbour is an endowment to the people of Hong Kong and it is vital to our economy.  However, water quality in the Harbour has deteriorated because of our rapid economic growth and increase in population.  One of my many challenges in this job is to explore and devise long-term measures to tackle the sewage problem generated by residents and business activities on both sides of the Harbour.

Actually, Stage 1 of HATS has already led to a substantial improvement in water quality for most of the Harbour area.  But, it still falls short of our desired objectives as it is only treating 75% of the sewage generated from both sides of the Harbour.


The next step is to decide on the level of sewage treatment to be adopted and the approach for implementing HATS Stage 2. Of course, at the same time we have to find out whether Hong Kong as a whole is willing to bear the costs of implementing HATS Stage 2 in accordance with the “polluter-pays” principle.


Mimi, all of these do sound rather technical, but they actually affect the interests of every citizen in Hong Kong.  Improving water quality in Victoria Harbour is a long-term commitment and a substantial investment.  HATS Stage 2 will cost about $20 billion to build.  The operating cost will amount to more than $1 billion a year, a cost yet to be borne by the community.  Careful thought must be given to the choice of site(s) for housing sewage treatment facilities, the treatment technologies to be adopted, the priorities for implementation, etc. I certainly hope that all members of the community will actively participate in the consultations on HATS Stage 2.  With consensus, construction of the Stage 2 project, which will bring great improvement to our Harbour water quality, can begin as soon as possible.  We will then have a Harbour that is beautiful and clean and a source of pride for everyone in Hong Kong. 

Last time you were back in Hong Kong, you were pleased that the Shing Mun River was no longer a smelly stretch of water, and that the fish, shrimps and crabs had come back to the River.  You also noticed the plants along Gloucester Road and the greening works underneath footbridges.  I’m glad that they gave you a positive impression and a fresh look at Hong Kong.  But, these are just bits and pieces of the environmental improvement jigsaw.  We still have a long way to go and much more to do.  I will try my best to work out the best environmental solutions and policies for Hong Kong so that we can all enjoy a bright future when the sky will be clearer, the seas cleaner and the countryside a more treasured natural asset. 

I know you are busy but please come and visit us more often when you are free.  We’ll go for a walk in the country parks.  The more contact we have with nature, the more we will treasure it as a valuable natural resource.  
	With love,

	  Sarah
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